
The Jessica’s House project began in 

March 2016 and opens in June 2018, 

the culmination of strategic planning, 

collaboration, and an outstanding 

fundraising campaign. 

As we prepare to open, this is a fitting time 
to acknowledge and extend a major thank 

you to the many companies, families, 

organizations and individuals who have 

helped make Jessica’s House become a 

reality. More than $3,400.000. has been 

raised, surpassing the original goal of 

$3.1 million which provided the necessary 

funding for building Jessica’s House and 

operating it for those first critical  years. 
This is a strong, and unique position for a 

hospice in rural Ontario and it is entirely 

due to a generous, thoughtful and caring 

community. We thank you.

This is a love story about many of 

the inspirational families and local 

companies that have become Jessica’s 

House champions, each for their own very 

personal reasons. These are also some of 

the very same people who make Huron 

County unique.

Clearly, there are so many people that 

have wrapped their arms around this 

community-driven project. By featuring a 

few, we clearly intend to say thank you to 

you all.

Jessica’s House
Here is a fond look at some of the families and 

companies who have generously contributed to the 

creation of Jessica’s House, South Huron’s residential 

hospice, opening this month.

The Hayter Family

Hayter Turkeys is a name that resonates 

with people who live in this region, and 

has become a widely respected brand 

throughout Canada. 

Harry Hayter was a young man when he 

lost his father and took over responsibility 

to make a living on the 120-acre farm. He 

married Frieda in 1952. She lived just two 

miles away on a well-established farm and 

she knew all about farm life - they were a 

great fit for each other.

Harry was self-taught and learned the 

business through fellow turkey growers 

and reading industry magazines. He 

and Frieda also focused on raising their 

children Joanne, Janice, Tom and Jayne. 

A family built on faith, community and 

hard work. Jayne is deceased, Jan Oke is a 

nurse and not in the business, but Joanne 

Maguire and brother, Tom Hayter have 

continued to lead the business, built on a 

foundation set by their parents. 

The beginning of what was to become 

Hayter’s Turkeys was an accident when 

Harry offered to help out a neighbour lady 

who was raising a few turkeys. Working 

on his own farm, he started to add turkeys 

in with other livestock. He built the 

business slowly reinvesting in the farm, 

one barn at a time.

 

Today, Hayter’s processes 500,000 birds 

per year, which is a long way from the 

company’s early days. In the 1970’s, 15,000 

birds were processed through Cold Springs 

Farms until Hayter’s became a provincially 

inspected processing plant in the mid 

1980’s and at the federal level in the 1990’s. 

In the early years, 80% of the product went 

out to consumers under the Cold Spring 

brand. Today, this is reversed and 80% is 

under the Hayter name with 20% under 



other brands. “When your name is on the 

product, it has to be exceptional and we 

strive for exceptional”, admits Joanne. 

 

The facility in Dashwood today was 

completed in June 2004, only 20 days 

after Harry passed away. It was a huge, 

progressive step into the next phase of 

growth for Hayter’s Turkeys and launched 

the company into a wider field of influence.
The second generation often consider ‘what 

would mom and dad do’ in their decision-

making, and their strong family values are 

apparent in every decision. Tom Hayter 

oversees the farm aspect while his wife, 

Elaine is in charge of the Retail Outlet. 

Tom’s sister Joanne Maguire focuses on 

procurement and live scheduling of turkeys 

for plant production.

 

A third generation is becoming 

increasingly involved, taking the 

company to yet another level, bringing in 

new systems, using the latest technical 

platforms and promotional savvy. Tom and 

Elaine’s son, Justin manages the turkey 

enterprise and his brother, Adam manages 

the crops enterprise. Daughter, Lindsay 

Jayne recently joined the company with 

significant human resources experience 

and is focusing on ‘developing our people’. 

Joanne’s son, Sean Maguire is Director 

of Sales and Production while son, Dave 

Maguire is steering the Food Safety, Health 

and Safety division.

Although Sean’s formal education was IT 

based, he was a quick study integrating 

into the family business needs to expand 

into GTA. A collaboration with Longo’s 

was solidified and more recently with 
Farm Boy, two companies that match the 

smaller, family-run business model that 

appeals to Hayters. “We felt good about 

the family-to-family model doing business 

with companies like Longo’s. They share 

our values and are a hard working family 

of integrity, so it was a good fit from the 
beginning”, explains Sean. 

 

Harry and Frieda led the family by 

example and always had strong community 

involvement. Harry and son Tom both sat 

on the South Huron Hospital Board and the 

family has been a strong supporter of the 

hospital for many years. 

The decision to support Jessica’s House 

was an extension of this long family 

tradition, and their desire to help build 

Huron County for the next generation. 

Lindsay Jayne adds, “our family has 

always had strong roots in the community 

and will continue to be involved including 

through our employees and our customers”. 

 

Ensuring that Jessica’s House would be a 

reality for Huron County was important 

to the Hayter family. “We have a deep 

sense of family and we know that Jessica’s 

House will give families some comfort 

through the grieving process. This is very 

important for us”, says Joanne Maguire.

 

Harry and Frieda would be proud. 

Top row, left to right: Justin Hayter, Tom Hayter, Elaine Hayter
Bottom row, left to right: Sean Maguire, Joanne Maguire, Dave Maguire, Lindsay Jayne Hayter

Harry Hayter

Hayter Farm



Oke Family

When speaking of the companies who 

are the backbone of Huron County, Oke 

Woodsmith is central to that discussion. 

This company started as an ‘idea around 

the kitchen table’ and now 33 years later, it 

represents the best in design and build in 

Huron County and beyond.

Don Oke was born in Goderich and 

studied construction at Ryerson College in 

Toronto before starting his company, Big 

6 in Zurich. From this first business, he 
started a lumberyard and then progressed 

into commercial construction. His wife 

Betty was well known as the Clerk for the 

Village of Hensall and as a couple, they 

were deeply involved in the community.

The beginning of Oke Woodsmith was 

the result of that kitchen discussion over 

a Christmas holiday which resulted in a 

small office being opened in Hensall. All 
four sons joined Don as equal partners 

and in the first year, they had one house to 
build, the next year three houses, and now 

they are building and renovating more than 

15 homes a year. 

Today, three brothers Wayne, Randy and 

Kevin run the company. Wayne’s role 

is the starter of all projects in the field, 
organizing and completing the excavation, 

concrete and framing while working 

with the on-site foreman and sub-trades 

to get off the ground. Randy is the first 
contact, from the initial meetings to design, 

estimating and contracts. He oversees the 

project from the office. He manages all 
administration from the office and handles 
all the billing with assistance from others 

in the office. Kevin’s role is a finisher 
including all the work associated with 

completing the project, working with the 

trades, coordinating the project’s timeline. 

Together, the three brothers move like a 

finely tuned orchestra, bringing all the 
players to project completion, on time and 

on budget. 

The brothers credit exceptional staff as one 

of the key reasons for the longevity and 

success of the company. There are 25 staff, 

some of whom have been with the firm 
for over 25 years and no staff have ever 

been laid off in the company’s history due 

to lack of work. It is evident that the three 

brothers have a mutual respect for each 

other’s area of expertise and they work 

comfortably together. 

Now Oke Woodsmith works on a 

combination of new home design, builds 

and renovations plus commercial and 

agricultural buildings. They operate 

throughout southwestern Ontario and have 

witnessed the trends from building smaller 

homes for empty nesters to the current 

situation of much larger homes for baby 

boomers, with growing families coming 

home for visits. 

Today, the region is busy, keeping builders 

and subcontractors going from one project 

to the next. This is in part due to families 

migrating out of major centers to the 

smaller communities and Huron County is 

reaping the benefits.

The world is a different place from when 

Don Oke started out. Technology has 

sped up many processes, but while Huron 

County wants growth, dealing with the 

municipalities and getting permits is an 

on-going challenge. Initially, each brother 

would take on a specific house, but now they 
blend their areas of expertise and all are 

involved in every project. They credit their 

parents with distilling a strong work ethic to 

Wayne, Randy and Kevin Oke



make the company the success it is today. 

The Oke brothers, their team and families 

have been following the Jessica’s House 

campaign with intense interest. Oke 

Woodsmith was chosen as the design 

partner and have been integrally involved 

in all aspects of the build. Fully supporting 

Jessica’s House was an enthusiastic, 

unanimous decision when first approached 
about the project by Pat O’Rourke, Chair 

of SHHF and a passionate champion of the 

project. 

The Oke family grew up in Zurich with 

the Hamather family. The two families 

summered at Paul Bunyon camp and have 

remained close through the years. There 

are actually many striking similarities 

between the Oke and Hamather families, 

choosing to live lives that are family-

centric with strong values and faith. The 

Oke boys know that Don without hesitation 

would have chosen to support Jessica’s 

House, and probably would have managed 

the whole build on his own, if allowed! 

Betty Oke is a keen observer, watching the 

progress from her suite at the Bluewater 

Rest Home in Zurich.

The construction of Jessica’s House is 

under the direction of Oke Woodsmith as 

the Project Manager and they are amazed 

with the outpouring of support - close to 

$600,000 in gifts for the build from area 

suppliers. Under their capable leadership, 

competing contractors have been seen 

working side by side at the house, 

constructing a home of the highest quality 

while leaving a legacy of craftsmanship, 

the earmarks of their trades, for the 

community to use for generations to come. 

As it is said, “at Oke Woodsmith, we’re 

building not just for the decade, but also 

the century.” 

Bob Down & Family
Bob Down is a well-known and respected 

resident of Huron County, and admirably 

the fifth generation on the original family 
homestead just outside of Exeter. The farm 

was originally purchased in 1848 by his 

ancestors who emigrated from Devonshire, 

England for a new life in Canada.

Bob bought the original Down family 200 

acres from his father where he started his 

own farming operation and followed his 

plan to purchase an additional 100 acres 

every decade. His farming operation 

transitioned from mixed farming with 

a variety of livestock to pork, beef, field 
corn, wheat, canning corn, peas, white 

beans, soy beans and kidney beans. In the 

mid 2000’s, Bob retired from livestock and 

focused on crops.

 Bob and his wife Pat raised their four 

daughters and instilled a strong work ethic 

combined with a wholesome country life. 

At an early age, they all had to pick rocks 

and help on the farm. Three of the girls 

Bob Down with his daughters

earned post-secondary funds by growing 

and selling cucumbers.

 “My father, Clarence, laid the foundation 

in the family that you had to do whatever 

it takes to make our community the best 

that it can be”, recalls Bob. With Pat, they 

showed their children that hard work and 

community involvement was an integral 

part in the Down family. Pat was the Reeve 

of Usborne Township for many years in 

addition to her huge community volunteer 

commitments. It was well known that if 

you needed to get something done, you 

needed to get Pat Down involved. 

Beyond his farming obligations, Bob’s 

legendary volunteer career included the 

Ontario Corn Producers, United Co-

operators of Ontario, Exeter Fair Board, 

International Plowing Match, and Exeter 

United Church, to name a few. He was 

a sought after Board member, highly 

regarded as fair, but a tough negotiator. The 

couple won an award from the Federation 

of Agriculture for making a difference in 

agriculture in Huron County.



Sadly, Pat Down passed away in 2010, 

leaving a giant footprint for her daughters 

and friends to fill. Bob celebrated his 
80th birthday recently and he continues 

with an active interest on the farm, in 

the Agricultural Hall of Fame in Milton, 

Exeter United Church and the Grand Bend 

Rotary. “Our work here in never done and, 

knowing I have a lot left to do gives me 

purpose every day”, admits Bob.

This high-level community commitment 

is evident in all the daughters, including 

Patti who is a member of the South Huron 

Hospital Foundation Board and liaison to 

the new JH Board of Directors. “We were 

definitely brought up to give back to the 
community. The community has supported 

us in our endeavors as we grew up and we 

will continue to find ways to give back”. 

The Down family first heard of Jessica’s 
House at the Hospital Gala with Rick 

Mercer. Her maternal grandparents and 

mother all died at home and the interest 

was immediate. “We recognize the need 

for a family to have help in their final 
days in a warm, home atmosphere”. We 

were 100% committed to making Jessica’s 

House a reality for our community”.

Bob Down concurs. “Patti followed me in 

serving on the SHHF Board and we often 

spoke of a hospice being the missing link 

for health care in Huron County. This was 

a highly personal choice, backed by many 

years of service in health care in Huron 

County,” concludes Bob.

Nigel Gilby and Bill Simpson, Lerners LLP 

All of the families and companies who have contributed to the Jessica’s House fundraising 

campaign have a long history in the region. The law firm of Lerners, and the two partners 
who have added their personal contributions, are no exception. Nigel Gilby, and his wife, 

Rhonda, bought a cottage in Bayfield more than 28 years ago, and spending summer 
holidays in the village quickly became a family tradition. Season residents, the Gilbys 

became Huron County proud and continue to contribute to community projects, including 

the restoration and upkeep of the Town Hall. When they decided to build a new cottage on 

their property, using only local builders and suppliers was their obvious choice.

The Gilby family have been close friends with Tim and Maria Hamather’s family for more 

than 35 years. This combined with Rhonda Gilbys career as a clinical psychologist and her 

long-time commitment to St. Joseph’s Hospice of London made the decision to support 

Jessica’s House on a personal level an easy one.

Rhonda Gilby was part of the fundraising committee when Hospice of London found its 

new home in 2014. She has also been a long-term volunteer in other hospice programs, 

including volunteer visiting of clients within their homes, and a grief support group for 

bereaved clients. Through this involvement, she has seen a number of clients dying in 

hospital, and was convinced that the compassionate support of a residential hospice was 

long overdue. So Nigel and Rhonda made a financial contribution to Hospice of London, 
funding the living room in the building in memory of her mother and his father. “We want 

to help make this same positive contribution for the benefit of all residents of Huron County, 
in memory of Jessica Hamather”.

Bob Down

Nigel Gilby, Lerners LLP



Another partner of Lerners, William (Bill) Simpson also felt compelled to take a proactive 

part in the campaign to build Jessica’s House. Bill’s family live in the country just south of 

Huron County and, together with the Gilbeys, have been close friends with the Hamathers 

for many years. 

When the two partners requested that Lerners Law Firm also commit to a donation, 

the decision was reached quickly and unanimously. “There was a very long and deep 

relationship between Lerners and HMP that stretches back for more than 40 years. To this 

day, many of the lawyers and staff at Lerners remain devoted HMP customers, including 

Nigel and I”, says Bill. “But the other reality is that our firm has many clients in Huron 
County and we knew, as a firm, that supporting Jessica’s House was the right thing to do 
for the community, for our clients and their families who will use it over time, and in the 

best traditions of our firm, which prides itself in being generous in supporting important 
fundraising causes”. 

Lerners LLP is sponsoring the Family Room and Nigel and Bill and their families are 

providing the furnishings.
Bill Simpson, Lerners LLP

McCann Family 

The foundation of Jessica’s House has 

something in common with the very 

foundation of Huron County. The local 

family firm of McCann Redi-Mix is one 
of the major donors of the project and 

also constructed the foundation for the 

building. It doesn’t get any more home-

grown than that!

The company was established in 1953 

by brothers Bill and Lawrence McCann. 

Initially, the focus was geared towards 

completing the wood framing of a project. 

Eventually, the brothers shifted their 

attention to concrete forming. To this day, 

concrete forming has continued to be a 

major division of the company. 

 In 1966, the company opened the Mount 

Carmel Redi-Mix plant, thereby adding 

concrete supply to its services, a decision 

which was quite a risk at the time. Through 

the early years of the business, the 

company name was altered as the services 

offered evolved, changing from McCann 

Bros to McCann Construction, and 

ultimately to McCann Redi-Mix. 

As the second generation of the McCann 

family took ownership in 1980, significant 

expansion took place as the company 

added a second redi-mix plant in Exeter, 

and later a third in Mitchell. The company 

continued to diversify by adding aggregate 

and excavation operations.

 

Presently, the company operates 13 gravel 

and sand pits and a fleet of more than 200 

The McCann Redi-Mix Team presents cheque to Jessica House.



pieces of equipment, including excavators, 

bulldozers, gravel trucks, concrete trucks, 

concrete pumps, pick-up trucks, crushers, 

screeners and draglines.

The many long-term, skilled employees at 

McCann’s have been a major contributor 

to the company’s growth and success. The 

business now has more than 130 employees 

who live and work in the area. The 

company’s current strategic plan is focused 

on continued growth and the company is 

always looking for new members to join 

the McCann team.

 

Four second generation and seven third 

generation McCann family members are 

actively involved in the company. The 

ownership group comprises both second 

and third generations.

“The growth in the last 10 years has been 

the most significant in the company’s 
history”, explains President, Bill McCann. 

“A main reason for this is due to the size 

of the projects we service. The projects 

seem to get larger every year – especially 

in the agricultural sector.”  Presently, the 

The McCann brothers

company focuses on projects not further 

than one hour from its main plants. “This 

provides us the opportunity to have solid 

product management which results in 

maximizing efficiency and quality control 
of a project”. 

“The biggest difference from when Bill 

and Lawrence started the company in 1953 

would be the advancement in technology, 

allowing us to quote and deliver on much 

larger projects in a timeline that would 

shock our founders” admits Operations 

Manager, Jesse McCann. “We are able to 

complete projects much quicker, but more 

importantly, with a higher level of quality 

thanks to equipment advancements such 

as modern concrete pumps and GPS-

aided heavy equipment and site layout 

instruments.”

 

The Jessica’s House project first captured 
the attention of the McCann family at the 

2016 SHHF Gala when it was announced 

with a video highlighting the vision and 

goals of the Foundation. “We immediately 

thought the project had a great purpose and 

would be tremendous for the community ” 

explains Jesse. “We also wanted to support 

the Hamather family for the courage 

they showed exposing such a personal 

loss in the hopes it would help launch the 

community support required to complete 

such a significant and important project.” 

“Our firm is successful because of 
the loyalty shown by our surrounding 

community members year in and year out, 

and because of our employee base that 

supports us with their knowledge and hard 

work so that we can excel at every job we 

do” describes Bill. “Both ownership and  

our employees, are extremely proud to 

have the opportunity to give back to our 

community by supporting the Jessica’s 

House project.” 

The Kints Family

Eric Kints emigrated from Belgium to 

Canada with his family, as a 15 year old, 

in 1957. Eric married Helen in 1965 and 

raised 3 children, Janet, Joanne and Jeff, 

with a strong work ethic and appreciation 

for small town beliefs, on a farm outside 

Exeter where Eric and Helen still reside 

today. With very little money, and the 

support of Helen, the seed of an idea 

took nearly 10 years to sprout. After 

various jobs, he and his family took a 

risk and began growing rutabagas, corn 

and white beans on their 125 acre farm 

known as Huron Produce. They started 

small, but had a big dream, growing the 

farm to 450 acres, capturing 20% of the 

North American rutabaga market and 

expanding production of more vegetable 

varieties across Canada and the USA 

within a few years. 

Eric’s son, Jeff Kints, joined Huron 

Produce in 1990. Jeff has been a key part 

of the company’s growth and expansion 

into greenhouse production. In 1996 the 

family expanded operations significantly 
and entered the hydroponic greenhouse 

category. This was a pivotal moment for 

the business, and rapid growth followed. 

From more advanced greenhouses to a 

state-of-the-art warehouse and biomass 

system, the company experienced 

surges in growth from the early 2000s 

that have made Huron Produce and 

Suntastic industry leaders and one of 

the largest greenhouse growers. “We 

have clearly experienced growth every 

year for the last 20 years and we are 

continuously looking for expansion and 

new opportunities”, says Jeff. 



In 2018, Suntastic celebrates 50 years 

as a family-owned business, producing 

fresh, nutritious produce, year-round. 

There are greenhouses in Canada, USA 

and Mexico providing the highest quality 

produce 12 months of the year. There are 

44 acres under glass in Exeter and 24 

acres in Nebraska with distribution centres 

in Canada, the USA and Mexico with 

distribution of over 120 million pounds of 

produce a year!

Currently, the company employs more than 

500 people, a fact that played a major part 

in the decision to support Jessica’s House. 

“Our employees and their families take 

great pride in not only being part of the 

company’s growth, but in the part we all 

play in making our community the best it 

can be”, reports Jeff. Jeff and his father, 

Eric, contributed equally to the Jessica’s 

House fundraising campaign. “We both 

knew, without hesitation, that supporting 

this incredibly worthwhile project for 

Huron County is exactly what we wanted 

to do”, advises Jeff. “This is definitely a 
tribute to my father and the outstanding 

leader he has been to our family. Also, 

we have been life-long friends with the 

Hamather family and this is a small way to 

show our gratitude to them as a family and 

as community leaders. They inspire us to 

do the right thing”. 

The Kints family have been long-time 

supporters of the South Huron Hospital 

Foundation and attended the 2016 Gala 

where the Jessica’s House project was 

announced. “It was on this very evening 

we decided to increase our commitment 

to support this exciting new project for 

Huron County and we knew it would have 

a positive impact on the community and 

make our employees even more proud to be 

part of the Suntastic family”. 

Frank and Doreen Regier

Regier Family

The farm located on Lot 17 Con 11 of 

Stephen Township, Municipality of South 

Huron was purchased in 1888 by John 

and Elizabeth Regier. One hundred and 

thirty years later that same farm is owned 

and operated by the Regier family. John 

owned a one furrow plough which required 

two horses for pulling. He carried on the 

tradition of speaking in German to his 

horses. When he wanted the team to turn 

left or right in the field he would yell “Gee” 
or “Haw”. Even today his great-great grand 

children still refer to striking furrows as 

a “Gee” or “Haw” when they are plowing 

with their enormous equipment. John and 

Elizabeth raised six children, their fourth 

son’s name was Peter. 

Peter Regier married Loretta Denomme 

in 1925. That same year Peter purchased 

the farm from his parents. The couple 

had five children. Peter was able to cover 
more acres as he had moved up to a two 

furrow plough and a team of three horses. 

The Thirties were trying times for Peter 

and his family as it was for everyone else. 

Especially tragic was the death of Loretta 

after the birth of their sixth child. With 

the help of his sons he was able to clear 

more land for planting. Peter rewarded his 

boys for their hard work by giving them 

one acre of land to plant, raise and harvest 

sugar beets. The proceeds from the harvest 

in 1948 ($133.00) enabled Frank, Peter’s 

third child, to propose to Doreen Overholt 

with a beautiful solitaire diamond ring with 

matching wedding band. 

Frank and Doreen were married in 1948. 

Upon their return from a short honeymoon 

they moved in to the home farm. Frank 

always had a love of the land and whatever 

crop he grew it had to  be the best quality 

and quantity. He was never afraid to try 

different methods and new seed varieties 

to achieve his goal. In 1951 Frank was 

able to purchase the property from Peter 

for $14,000.00. The war was over in 

Europe and many young men from war 

torn countries had immigrated to Canada 

hoping to start a new life. The fact that 

these young men could not speak English 

didn’t  deter Frank from hiring many 

helpers over the years. By drawing pictures 

in the dirt he was able to communicate 

his instructions to these young men, 

sometimes with hilarious results.

Hard times happened upon the farm when 

Brucellosis hit Frank’s Holstein herd. He 

had to destroy the herd and clean and 

disinfect the entire barn. Frank started up 

another herd of Holsteins only to have the 

disease come back in a couple of years. 

Frank subsequently started a Jersey herd 

with great success. 

Frank and Doreen have nine children, 



four girls followed by five boys. All the 
children worked on the farm, each to their 

ability. Doreen was busy with raising 

the children, making meals, cleaning, 

doing laundry and mending. Her most 

important job was to get everyone cleaned 

up, dressed up and squeezed into the car 

for Sunday morning Mass. Faith was 

very important to Frank and Doreen. 

They agree it was their faith that got them 

through those turbulent early years. 

Today the Regier family’s combined total  

horse power is 4,200. The ploughs have 12 

furrows and the cultivators are 65 feet wide. 

They operate 4 combines and have 18 row 

corn heads and 40 foot cutting heads. They 

own several truck tractors and trailers. 

They have 8,500 breeding sows and finish 
200,000 market hogs per year. The Regier 

Group employs a staff of 48 people.

Frank, now the Gentlemen Farmer himself, 

enjoys the position of advisor to the family 

business. Doreen happily spends her time 

keeping track of the number of Grand 

Children (27) and Great Grand Children 

(30) they have.

 

Unfortunately, both Frank and Doreen have 

witnessed family members that have died 

much too young. It was fitting that long ago 

they decided to support the improvement 

of health  care in their area. They have 

been long time supporters of the London 

Health Sciences Centre and St. Joseph’s 

Hospital in London. When the campaign 

started to revitalise the South Huron 

Hospital in Exeter they were eager to help 

out and continue to support the hospital. 

Supporting Jessica’s House is a natural 

extension of their belief in sharing their 

blessing with others. Frank and Doreen 

have been wonderful examples of what the 

word “family” represents and have strived 

to teach their children the need to pray, 

work hard, love, and to share with and 

support each other and those around us.

The Hamather 

Family 

Bob and Donna Hamather both grew up 

outside of Dashwood and met when they 

were 16 year’s old at a young people’s 

social at the church. After a short 

courtship, they were married at 19 and 

recently celebrated their 60th anniversary. 

Bob and Donna’s youth was similar; a 

country life outside of Dashwood with 

meagre resources. Bob was not a natural 

in school and his mother’s advice to get 

a mechanic’s license was a smart choice. 

Fortunately, he also had a natural ability 

with math which has served him well.

In the beginning of their married life, Bob 

and Donna lived in Exeter then moved 

to a farm just outside of the town before 

moving to Zurich. Through a family 

friend, Bob was given the chance to start 

his mechanics apprenticeship in 1965 

with a GM dealership in Parkhill. When 

not working at the dealership, he bought 

used, damaged cars, fixed them up and 
sold them privately, igniting a streak of 

entrepreneurship that would change the 

course of his life. 

Like many success stories, his thirst for 

running his own business was fuelled by 

The Regier Family



Jessica and her Grandparents Donna and Bob Hamather

Jessica and her parents Tim and Maria Hamather

a strong work ethic, clocking long days, 

seven days a week. When the opportunity 

to buy the Parkhill GM dealership was 

presented, it was an easy decision to take 

this responsibility on. 

He kept the dealership in Parkhill for 

about two years, and then bought a 

second GM dealership in Zurich (1967 

-1982) selling Pontiac, Buick, Cadillac 

and GMC. Bob’s sales abilities were 

gaining notice, especially in the year that 

he sold more Cadillacs than the London 

GM dealership. He was building a name, 

while building a life with a growing 

family at the same time.

Based on his own instinct, he quietly 

moved the majority of the dealership to 

Exeter to a lot on the south end of the 

Main Street, using a trailer for the office. 
Looking for a plot to build on in 1983, he 

purchased Northlander, the mobile home 

manufacturer to use the land, but quickly 

became intrigued by the business potential 

in the trailer business. 

While Bob sunk his teeth into this new 

business, his son, Tim who had just 

returned home from taking automotive 

marketing and accounting in Michigan. was 

sent to the dealership which had only a few 

employees. Tim was told to start selling 

and, as he was paid only by commission, 

it was the impetus to get good, fast. His 

brother Wayne followed to the Exeter 

dealership and together the Hamather 

brothers have put Huron Motor Products 

on the map, renowned for outstanding sales 

and service, winning multiple awards and 

attracting customers from a wide swath of 

southwestern Ontario. 

The results were impressing GM 

headquarters who encouraged the 

Hamathers to build a new dealership on 

the current site in 1985. Reaching many 

national sales benchmarks, HMP doubled 

the building size in 2002. General Motors 

allowed them to represent all GM brands 

under one roof, a rare offering at the time. 

Then there was a time in 1968 when Bob 

traded a car for a horse. His relationship 

with the horse, Valley Creek Ray started a 

life-long passion for standardbred breeding 

and racing which continues to this day. His 

stable outside of Zurich has been the hub 

for one of Canada’s great racing stories. 

They have won every possible championship 

with the exception of the Little Brown Jug, 

including 1993 Canadian Breeder of the 

Year, the fastest horse in the world (at the 

time), owner of the Horse of the Year, USTA 

Top Two Year Old. They have broken many 

track records in US and Canada including 

the Hollywood racetrack in California. Bob 



and Donna have owned many horses over 

the years and currently are still a major 

contender in the racing world. 

For all his business acumen, Bob’s 

sentimental side may be less well known, 

but he recently sold a colt in the US 

for a noteworthy amount, only to buy 

it back. The colt’s bloodline was from 

a renowned stallion and it was just too 

hard to let him go as he bears the name: 

Jessica’s Beach Boy. 

Now at an age where many people would 

be slowing down, Bob continues to breed 

future winners, including the beloved 

Jessica’s Legacy. His granddaughter Jessica 

had a natural, easy relationship with horses 

and spending summers at the stable led to 

her goal to attend veterinary school. 

Bob and Donna’s four children Cathy, 

Wayne, Tim and Lisa were raised with a 

strong faith and belief in the importance of 

community service. The family has always 

been a strong supporter of the South Huron 

Hospital Foundation, so when they were 

first approached about creating Jessica’s 

House in March 2016, it was in a way, a 

natural step to support the community while 

providing a legacy in Jessica’s memory. 

Tim and Maria Hamather’s beloved oldest 

child, Jessica started feeling ill just after 

she graduated with distinction from 

Guelph University in June 2015. Diagnosed 

with a rare cancer, she passed away only 

six months later, leaving the whole family 

devastated. This bright, shining star was 

an exceptional student and athlete, and was 

meant to lead an extraordinary life. The 

family’s personal experience with end-of-

life resonates with their decision to support 

the residential hospice for South Huron.

“You want to be together as a whole family, 

with the privacy and comfort that we all 

need at that crucial time”, emhazises Maria 

Hamather. “Helping the community to 

build this home, is an important stepping 

stone for us as a family”. 

In the beginning, no one could foresee 

how quickly and completely the 

Jessica’s House project would find a 
place in the hearts of the community. 

The extraordinary momentum of the 

fundraising campaign is only possible 

with the overwhelming support of the 

whole community. 

These families and the family-operated 

companies showcase the support that a 

few can make for the benefit of so many. 
However, it is the hundreds of individual 

supporters, community events, companies 

and organizations that are the driving 

force in making the results so successful.

We all have to agree with Bob 

Hamather’s sentiment - “We are 

so fortunate to live in such a great 

community”. 
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